PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 3RD MAY 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs Pat Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr T Woolven

Mr J Scade
	Mr R Tillett

Mr R Lupton
	Mr T Bonser

Mr P Scott

	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies:       Borough Cllrs: Steve Perry, Mike Taylor and Tim Shaw
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	Members of the Public: Mr B Baker
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED that Mrs Darby continue as Chairman. Mrs Darby was happy to continue in the role. The Clerk had given Mrs Darby a Declaration of Acceptance of Office form which was duly signed at the meeting.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED that Mr Bonser be appointed as Vice- Chairman. The Clerk had given Mr Bonser a Declaration of Acceptance of Office form which was duly signed.

ELECTION OF COMMITTEES AND REPRESENTATIVES ON COMMITTEES

RESOLVED that the following representatives be on these committees:
Facilities Management Committee Councillors Mrs Darby, Mr Scade and Mr Mathieson. Mr Palmer had confirmed that he was happy to remain on this Committee as had Mr Baker. A new representative might be sent on behalf of BGJFC. 

Footpaths Mr Scade had agreed to continue this role. 

KALC T&M Area Committee and KALC AGM Mrs Palmer was willing to represent the Council as was Cllr Darby. 

Parish Partnership Panel  Mrs Palmer was willing to represent the Council as was Cllr Bonser.  

Basted Mill Public Open Space Committee  Mrs Darby and Mrs Palmer were prepared to represent the Council on this committee. The next meeting would be held on 11th May.
Borough Green & Platt Bypass Committee/Compass Group A representative would be elected to this committee if a meeting occurred.

Stangate & Isles Committee It was agreed that a representative would be appointed at a later date as there had not been any meetings in the past year. 

Nepicar Liaison Committee Mrs Darby and Mr Bonser were prepared to represent the Council. 

Platt Woods Management Committee  Mr Palmer had confirmed that the present members of the committee were prepared to remain for a further year. Mr Woolven and Mr Lupton would be Parish Council representatives on this Committee. The AGM would be held on 11th May at 5.30.
Planning Committee Mr Bonser had confirmed that he would be willing to continue the role as Chairman of this Committee. 

Skateboard Park Committee  Mr Mathieson and Mr Woolven were prepared to attend the meetings on behalf of the Council. The next meeting was on the 17th June.

Platt Industrial Estate Committee Mrs Darby and Mr Bonser were prepared to represent the Council. 

J5 Slips Committee A representative would be elected to this committee if a meeting occurred.

JPCTAG Committee Cllr Lupton and Cllr Darby were happy to attend these meetings. 

Crime Prevention Cllr Tillett was happy to attend these meetings

Wrotham 3G Astro Turf Pitch Committee Cllr Darby was happy to attend these meetings

Joint Transportation Board A representative would be elected to this committee if it was felt that a meeting required a representative from Platt.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr Baker had brought to the meeting parts of the seesaw that he was currently working on in order to reinstate the seesaw in good working order. A wooden skirt was still to be constructed but Mr Baker thought that the seesaw would be ready for installation in June. 
Mr Baker said that the owner of one of the properties at Stone House Stables would be carrying out the mowing whilst he was on holiday. Clerk to supply an additional barn key closer to the time.

Mr Baker also reported that his hourly rate would be increasing as it had remained static for the past four years. He would inform the Clerk in due course.

20.25 Mr Baker left the meeting.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 5th APRIL 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes of 5th April 2016 be accepted as a true record after one small amendment had been made.  

MATTERS ARISING

Street Lighting Cllrs Scott and Bonser had met with Mr Chitty on site. Cllr Scott had taken photos of the damage to the column. A discussion ensued and the Clerk was asked to obtain the street lighting engineer’s opinion on the safety aspect of the column, how much it would cost to repair and how much it would cost to take it down altogether.
Speed Through Crouch The Chairman had contacted Michael Heath’s replacement and he would be looking into the matter. No response had been received as yet.
Entrance to SHF The contractor had installed three new posts and chain link fencing where the damage to the hedge had been caused. It was thought that the fence could be more taut but the Council agreed that it was unlikely that it would get any further assistance from the contractor.
Car Park  Neither contractors had responded to the Clerk so a recommendation from Marchants had been approached. The company would be making a site inspection and quoting for the work. Cllr Darby had contacted KCC regarding pipe work and a KCC drainage engineer would be meeting with Cllrs Darby, Woolven and Mathieson and Mr Baker on 4th May.  
Forestry Commission Penalty Appeal
A letter had been sent to T&MBC requesting reimbursement of £518.40 refused by the FC as these monies had been lost due to T&MBC not forwarding the claim form in a timely manner. The letter had been sent to T&M in April but not passed to the PC until August. 

T&MBC had looked into the matter and had agreed to reimburse Platt PC with the £518.

The Platt Woods Management Plan had been received by the Clerk and had been submitted to the Forestry Commission together with the claim form for 2016/17.

3G Pitch 

T&MBC had cancelled a meeting with the Football Association and Football Federation on the morning it was due to be held.

LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

There were no Borough Councillors present at the meeting.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

TM/16/00893/FL Platt Common, Dewpond. New detached dwelling.Requested more information 25/04/16

TM/16/01035/FL Platt Mill Close #13. New window. No objection

TM/16/01168/TNCA LML Platt, Kelvin. Tree work. No objection

TM/16/00896/FL Windmill Hill, Wrotham Heath, Old Mill House. 2 storey side extension. No objection
  PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/16/00636/FL Beechinwood Lane, The Butts.
First floor extension.
No objections. Approved 27/04/16
TM/16/00661/FL Huntsman Lane, Wrotham Heath, Huntsmans Lodge. Rear extension. No objection but expressed concern over design. Approved
20.04.16. Size & materials out of keeping, but allowed as it is out of sight.

TM/16/00674/FL Crouch Lane, Black Barn Cottages #3
Single storey rear extension.

No objection but expressed concern over construction traffic, Approved 21.04.16 Offstreet parking during construction

TM/16/00510//FL Crouch Lane, Black Barn Cottages #1. Single storey rear & side extension. No objection but expressed concern over construction traffic. Approved 20.04.16 Offstreet parking during construction

TM/16/00457/FL Maidstone Road, Platt, Staddleswood.
Erection of log cabin. Concern over size & construction. Approved 04/04/16

PLANNING REFUSALS

TM/16/01239/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Askew Bridge. Use as Gipsy/Traveller Site. Refused 15.04.16 Declined to determine
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF  Askew Bridge Site. Non-determination & enforcement. Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
ENFORCEMENT PROCEEDINGS

2 Hurst Cottages, The Hurst Alleged business use. Action being considered.
Nepicar Farm, Maidstone Road Unauthorised change of use for HGV. No infringement.
The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Unauthorised change of use of storage building. Enforcement have requested a site meeting. No response

Landway Farm, Basted Lane Additional Business use. Still chasing. No concern about business use but chimney will need P.P.

Kellys Farm, Crouch Lane
Unauthorised use for caravans. Still under investigation. Caravan still on site appears unoccupied

1 Mill Cottage, Maidstone Road. Shed height. Will be investigated
Millwood Cottage, Maidstone Road Unauthorised office unit. Will be investigated
The Deals, Maidstone Road
Unauthorised storage unit. Will be investigated
Picaroons, Maidstone Road
Unauthorised marquee. Will be investigated
Glebe Lodge, Maidstone Road It had been reported that a motor cross track was being used.

Bell Orchard Cllr Darby had written to T&MBC regarding the exterior materials used on one of the houses being built at Bell Orchard. T&MBC had said that there was no need for it to be consulted on these materials as they were discretionary and part of the approval given for the three properties.
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Volunteer Day Saturday 14th May
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West
Interest







    5.85

Various
Allotment Fees





350.00

Platt Scouts
Mole Traps






  38.40

T&MBC
Platt Woods Mgt Fee




         2,000.00

T&MBC
Precept






       31,000.00


T&MBC
CTRS







580.00

PAYE

Rebate







340.81





  Total
  


       
     £34,309.21 

The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  VAT


KALC

Subs



£547.28 
£109.46 
£656.74 
 

BMPOS
Annual Contribution

£487.50 


£487.50 


K Such

Road Widening

£560.00 
£112.00 
£672.00 
 

KCPFA
Subs/90th Ann Appeal
  £50.00 
 

  £50.00 


Wrotham CC
Anti Virus

 
  £31.99 
    £6.40 
  £38.39 
 

Wrotham PC
Maintenance
 

£194.85             £18.34 
£213.19 
 

Treeability
Ash KGF to Lingfield    
£128.00 
  £25.60 
£153.60 
 

Mrs J Davies
Salary April 16

£915.60 


£915.60 


Bourne Ameni
Vertidraining
     
         £2,020.00      
 £404.00       £2,424.00 
 

K Funnell
Internal Audit

 
  £75.00 
 

  £75.00 


Mrs M Beale
Cleaning April 16
 
  £64.00 
 

  £64.00 


PAYE

Tax/NI April 16

  £81.21 
 

  £81.21 






Total
         5,155.43
             675.80          £5,831.23 
Clerk’s Pension A discussion ensued on workplace pensions. The PC staging date was Feb 17 but arrangements should be in place 6 months prior to the staging date. Cllr Scott reported that a fine of £400 would be issued if not done on a timely basis with further fines of £50 per day until arrangements were in place. It was agreed that Cllr Palmer would raise this matter at the next KALC meeting to see what other smaller PC’s were doing.
Financial Arrangements with Parish Councils Various documents had been received and circulated to the Council. The Parish Council noted that it was aware that the Financial Arrangement would not be available from T&MBC the following year.
Parish Council Notice Board Cllr Darby said that when the existing hall was demolished the notice board would also go. The Clerk was asked to ascertain if it was still a requirement to advertise meetings etc on the notice board or whether advertising on the website would suffice. Notice boards were quite costly so this should be taken into consideration.
ANNUAL AUDIT

Review of the effectiveness of the system of internal control The internal audit had been carried out with no problems highlighted. The auditor had confirmed that bank reconciliations had been carried out with no items unaccounted for. Minutes were in order and all signed. PAYE/NI and VAT was all up to date. The Precept details had all been recorded accurately. RESOLVED that the system of internal control was effective.

Approval of Annual Governance Statement The annual audit form had been completed and was now ready for signature. RESOLVED that the Chairman sign off the Annual Governance Statement on behalf of the Parish Council.

Approval of Accounting Statement RESOLVED that the Chairman sign off the Accounting Statement on behalf of the Parish Council.

CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Request for installation of a shed on an allotment Details had been submitted to the Clerk for a shed which an allotment holder wished to install on his allotment. After much debate the Council agreed that a shed might encourage vandalism and it was thought a lockable tool box not exceeding 180 x 40 x 40 would be preferable. Clerk to advise the allotment holder.
Photocopier The Clerk had inherited a photocopier when she began as Clerk 11 years ago. It was very cumbersome and was no longer working. Mrs Davies asked the Council if she could discard it. RESOLVED that the photocopier be taken to the bulky refuse.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

JPCTCG
Fees   Agreed to remain the same for 2016/17 £50 per Parish Council.  Secretarial fee remains at £110 per meeting.

 

E Facing Slips  Feasibility Study Report was due out at the beginning of April.  To date nothing received.

 

Lower Thams Crossing   Consultation finished.  TMBC and KCC were supporting Option C which had less of an ecological impact.

 

Local Plan   1st Options Report will be published in September.  Normal consultation with Parishes before publication was made available to the public.  Website now includes information about the sites put forward.

 

Discussion on Car  Parking.  Cllr Darby reported the report from West Malling Parish Council regarding the lack of communication between themselves and TMBC despite a 5,000 + petition and a request from WMPC to take over the running of the car parks there.  There was also concern because TMBC had not consulted the owners of the car park and had it was thought TMBC had not undertaken a risk assessment.

 

It was noted that the Western Road, Borough Green, car park was now  only free for the first 20 minutes. 

Air Quality Management Cllr Darby had attended an Air Quality Management meeting as well as JPCTCG. The feasibility study for East Facing Slips was due out anytime. Matthew Balfour was to be invited to the next Air Quality meeting. Concerns regarding air quality were being raised by parishes close to the site of the proposed lorry park. 

APM would be held the following Tuesday. The Chairman to check with the Memorial Hall Trustees to see if any wine was available which the PC could reimburse. Cllr Bonser gave his apologies.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Website Training The Chairman had consulted with Mr Baker regarding potentially using a new website for the PC. Mr Baker said that he would be happy if someone else took on this role.

Football A group of local residents were creating a new football team to start up next season and were being sponsored by the Blue Anchor. They had enquired if it would be possible to use the current pitch or a new one at Stonehouse Field as their home pitch. The team would be playing on Sundays. Cllr Darby said that she would speak to the Chairman of BGJFC to see what its requirement would be for the following season.
Community Warden Cllr Tillet reported that Platt currently did not have a Community Warden. He had raised this with KCC and was awaiting a response to see if Platt would be allocated one.
Parking jct Long Mill Lane/Greenlands Parking concerns were raised due to a van parking at the jct of LML and Greenlands. RESOLVED that a letter be sent to the van owner asking for more consideration when parking. 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 7th June 2016.

The meeting was closed at 9.55pm
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7 June 2016



